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  (Translated from Arabic) 

Reply from the Algerian Government concerning the gathering without a permit and 
allegations by the “families of the disappeared” concerning arrest and detention 

 With regard to your communication dated 1 November 2016 (No. AL DZA 3/2016) 
concerning allegations by the “families of the disappeared” regarding arrest and detention, 
the Algerian Government wishes to provide the following clarifications: 

I. With regard to the allegations concerning the gathering in front of the Parliament in 
Algiers on 29 September 2016: 

 On 29 September 2016, at around 10 a.m., about 15 people held a gathering of the 
so-called National Coordination of Families of the Disappeared and the National Collective 
of Sahrawi Political Prisoners in Frères Amrouche Street in central Algiers. The gathering 
was dispersed by the security services who, contrary to the allegations contained in the 
communication, did not arrest or detain any of the demonstrators. 

II. With regard to the allegations concerning the meeting of the National Coordination 
of Families of the Disappeared (CNFD) in Constantine on 20 October 2016, the 
demonstrators were released and none of them was detained. 

 At around 10 a.m. on 20 October 2016, some members of families of the 
disappeared participated in a protest outside the headquarters of the Governor of the 
Province of Constantine without having obtained a permit. They demanded the opening of 
an investigation into the reasons for the disappearance of their children during the Black 
Decade. With a view to preventing any breaches of security, police officers were conveyed 
to the site and the aforementioned participants in the protest were taken to the security 
headquarters of the Province of Constantine in order to have their situation investigated. 
After their statements were heard one after the other, they were released. When the law 
enforcement authorities completed the above-mentioned procedures, the persons concerned 
were told never to repeat such protests without obtaining a permit. It should be noted that 
they refused to undergo a medical examination prior to their release. 

 The Public Prosecutor of the Republic at Constantine Court received the record 
produced by the criminal justice team of the provincial police force on 23 November 2016. 
It contained legal data concerning the protest with a view to preparing a criminal justice file 
that did not record any legal action concerning the incident in question.  

 It may be concluded from the foregoing that the action taken did not concern the 
community of families of the disappeared but the protest in front of the Governor’s office 
without a permit, which led to the intervention by the police force, in accordance with its 
authority to conduct administrative arrests for preventive reasons with a view to 
maintaining public order and security. The protestors were then investigated in accordance 
with legal procedures and released without having any observations worth mentioning 
recorded. 

Algeria, February 2017 

    










